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In the Consistory Court of the Diocese of Derby 

And in the Matter of the parish of Old Whittington, St Bartholomew 

And in the Matter of a Petition for the Introduction of a Memorial by Irene 
Alice Lawrence in memory of Stuart Campbell Lawrence 

Judgment 

Application and basic facts 
1) Stuart Lawrence died at Christmas 2014, aged 94. By a petition dated 

2ru1 April 2017, his widow, Mrs Irene Lawrence seeks permission to 
introduce a memorial in York stone in his memory in that part of the 
churchyard, known as The Croft. It is roughly triangular in shape, and 
lies to the east of the church, and perhaps somewhat to the south. 
There are a number of rows of graves starting from about 1981 
[judging by the earliest dates}, moving away from the church building 
and designated by letters of the alphabet. I have two plans provided to 
me by the Rector, Rev Joanna Morris. The grave I am concerned with is 
about 100 yards from the church itself, in Row V, plot 8. 

2) The application is resisted by the Rector, the PCC and a number of 
individuals, some on the PCC, on the basis that there is a rule or 
regulation prohibiting the use of any stone other than honed grey in 
the The Croft. Public Notices were exhibited from 5th March to 8th 

April. None of the individuals who have expressed their objections to 
the Registrar as a result, chose to complete Form 5 and thereby 
become formal objectors to the application. I am nonetheless required 
under Rule 10.5 (2) of the Faculty Jurisdiction Rules 2015 to take into 
account their letters of objection in considering the petition, and I will 
do so. 

3) The matter came to me first at the end of July, and on 3n1 August I sent 
out a Note and Request for further information, directed mainly to the 
Rector, who seemed best placed to provide it Her response is not 
dated but it came to me at the end of August. I am grateful for the 
effort that has clearly gone into answering my queries. 

4) Mrs Lawrence has been assisted in completing the paperwork by her 
daughter, Mrs Annabelle Yeomans, and the petitioner also wrote to me 
following the Request. Again I am grateful to her. The petition itself 
sets out the petitioner's case succinctly: 'According to diocese (sic) 
recommendations, York stone is on the list (sc. of permitted types of 
stone}. Photographs 1 and 2 show that York stone has been used in The 
Croft in the past, there is already a gravestone adjacent to my husband's 
grave so previous incumbents have accepted the diocese 
recommendations'. 
The stone 

5) I have photos of the proposed stone, and its design. It is to be of a 
modest size, 2'3" by 1'9" by 3", standing on a base 2'0" by 12" and 3" 
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deep. The top is to be curved, and the face is to carry some decorative 
carving, namely a small cross on an incised shallow plinth, surrounded 
by leaves and flowers. The base will have two flower-holders, and on 
the front of the base, the words 'Bells across the meadows' will be 
placed, the significance of which for the family, I do not know. The 
inscription is to be in the form: 

Cherished Memories of 
STUART CAMPBELL 

LAWRENCE 
A Loving Husband, Father & Grandad 

Died z3rct December 2014 
Aged 94 Years 

The size and other features, and the inscription, are of a 
conventional kind. I cannot say I warm to the use of the '&' instead of 
'and', and my spellchecker thinks 'Granddad' is the correct spelling, 
but both are conventional on memorials, and may help with the layout. 

6) I have been sent a number of photographs in addition. A York stone 
memorial near Mr Lawrence's grave was erected in memory of Ian 
Moreton, who died in 2009. Photos 3 and 4 relate to Newbold 
churchyard and are sent to illustrate other headstones also in York 
stone, and that the idea is not out of the way. Photos 5 to 8 show a 
large number of different grey headstones, in honed granite, each 
chosen to illustrate unauthorised additions by way of edging, a 
proliferation of free-standing flower holders and flower pots, statuary, 
little gardens and other supposedly decorative items. The petitioner 
comments about these 'as showing no respect for those interred in 
surrounding graves'. She contends that York stone has been allowed at 
Old Whittington in the past, and feels the family should not be 
confined to having only grey honed granite. She describes her 
husband's family's long association with St Bartholomew's, and his 
own service to this church in many capacities. 

7) In an undated letter enclosed with the original papers sent to me, the 
Rector says she is unable to authorise the desired stone 'because it 
does not fall within the regulations for The Croft'. On her arrival in the 
parish, which I now know to have been in September 2013, she was 
informed by the PCC that only grey stones were allowed in that area of 
the graveyard, a view reinforced by 'various stonemasons and the 
village funeral director'. The appearance of this part of the churchyard, 
confirmed this view in her mind. She accepted there were a small 
number of inconsistencies, including some military memorials, but the 
stone preferred by the family, which she had seen at the stonemason's, 
was buff coloured, and would be 'considerably different from all the 
rest of the stones in The Croft'. 'The area was the cause of considerable 
pastoral problems to her, the churchwardens and the PCC' (a reference 
doubtless to the unauthorised additions made on a number of graves). 
If the petition were allowed 'when others have not been allowed, it 



would compound and increase the problems' and set a precedent for 
everyone else. 

8) A letter dated 26th March signed by the Rector and PCC Secretary 
Joanna Moffatt on behalf of the PCC, recorded that at their last meeting 
the PCC had requested a letter be sent to the Registrar expressing the 
PCC's objection to an exception being made in this case. They felt, 
'despite errors and exceptions having been made in the past to the 
detriment of the churchyard, we need to act very decisively now to 
prevent any further departure from the regulations and to maintain, as 
far as possible, a harmonious appearance in the churchyard. Many 
individuals with loved ones buried there have expressed their dismay at 
the presence of inappropriate fixtures which, for them, disrupt the 
desired atmosphere of peace and harmony'. 
Objectors: 

9) The following individuals have sent letters of objection: Kathryn 
Martin OBE, Mrs M E  Trueman, Joanna Moffatt, Mrs P Blackbourn, Mrs 
M Hollinshead; Ms J Stapleton and Mrs Anne Limb. Of these, five 
subsequently returned copies of Form SA indicating they simply 
wanted me to take into account their earlier objections, and did not 
wish to become formal parties opponent. I will take the same 
approach in regard to the other two objectors. The original letters of 
objection are all produced in a similar format and font on a word 
processor, and are plainly produced in concert. The essence of Mrs 
Martin's letter will stand as an example. She wants to express ' .... my 
objection to an exception being made for this headstone. Although there 
are other examples which spoil the appearance in the churchyard, I do 
not think this should be used as an excuse for further exceptions. The 
harmonious appearance of the churchyard is important to those who 
have loved ones buried there. The regulations were established for a 
very specific purpose and I do not consider that the petitioner has any 
reason for an exception to be made'. Some of the other letters are 
identical, while others are slightly different, but embodying a strong 
family likeness both in wording and phraseology. 
Diocesan Advisory Committee 

lO)The Chancellor is required to seek the advice of the Diocesan Advisory 
Committee in relation to the petitions submitted to the Registry, and 
one such as this relating to a specific memorial, is no exception. The 
Acting Archdeacon of Chesterfield, Rev Canon Tony Kaunhoven, has 
visited the churchyard, and prepared a report dated 1" July on behalf 
of the DAC. I am grateful to him, and do not underestimate the time 
and effort that goes into providing me with help. He records the 
strong feelings of the PCC on the matter as they contend that very 
early on in the opening up of this part of the churchyard, it was 
decided that stones should only be 'all honed grey'. The PCC are clear 
about this as are local funeral directors and stonemasons. Local people 
are concerned about the choice of a different stone that will change 
the look and feel of the churchyard. According to his report, the Rector 
had given details of the Churchyard Regulations to the family before 
they went to see Mounsey's Memorials. There are some stones in this 



part of the churchyard that are not 'honed grey' but these had crept in 
before her time and the PCC are supportive in the Rector's efforts to 
regulate the churchyard and stop 'a free for all' in the new section. On 
7th June he had had an open meeting with the Rector about 
unauthorised additions to graves, and so on. The Rector and PCC 
consider the family were aware of the Regulations, as was the 
stonemason; to allow this request would create difficult pastoral 
relationships, with families whose requests for alternative stones may 
have been refused previously, and problems in sticking to only 'honed 
grey' in the future. He recommends that this request be refused. 
Response to Request 

11 )The response from the Rector to my request for information provides 
some further background. She is clear that she had no authority to 
allow a sandstone memorial in this churchyard ( or at least this part of 
it) and this was the ground for her refusal. She always makes clear in 
such circumstances, that the family can petition the Chancellor for 
permission. 
The Croft 

12)The Rector informs me there are some 325 headstones in the Croft, of 
which about 30 are sandstone. 295 are grey, 3 are black with a mirror 
finish and one Purbeck. (The numbers do not quite tally). Footpaths 
divide the area into top, middle and bottom. The distribution of stones 
is as follows: in the top section are 2 black, 9 sandstone and 26 grey; in 
the middle, 20 sandstone and 203 grey, and in the bottom section, 1 
sandstone, 1 Purbeck, 1 black and 66 grey. She has not been able to 
find any authorisation for the Moreton headstone, and believes it was 
put in during an interregnum. She says that the local masons field the 
requests, and as they believe only honed grey is permitted, so by the 
time requests come to her, that is what families are seeking, 'not 
darker than Rustenberq grey' - an interesting phrase when seen 
against the diocesan Regulations, set out below. 

13)She says the PCC's belief is that the rule was introduced during the 
time Rev David Pickering was the incumbent, between 1990 to 1999, 
( obviously well after the area was first used for burials) and she 
considers that that accords with the distribution to be seen on the 
ground. 
PCC decision 

14)She tells me that she and her husband read through a box of PCC 
minutes without finding any minute to the effect now asserted. 'What 
did become obvious is the way this PCC has never really made decisions 
but have ratified what the clergy told them'. She is unable to recall now 
whether she gave the family a copy of the Regulations (as Canon 
Kaunhoven believed to be the case) but she had previously had 
discussions with Mrs Yeomans about what was allowed in relation to a 
memorial for another family member in a different part of the 
churchyard. She had also spoken with Mrs Amanda Dodworth, whom I 
take to be another family member, before they attended at the 
stonemason's, and she (the Rector) had explained the 'all grey' 
position to her. 



Other documentation 
15)Mrs Yeomans has forwarded to me a document headed Churchyard 

Regulations relating to the Croft, which she tells me was put up around 
the churchyard prior to the PCC meeting on 7th June. It is in essence a 
reminder that various shapes of memorial (like books and birdbaths), 
and items such as railings and chippings, are not allowed: 'Marble, 
synthetic stone, plastic materials, metal and terra cotta cannot be used'. 
I have no idea when this notice was first produced, but it seems quite 
extraordinary to me in the light of the PCC's present strongly held 
views, that it does not state that only honed grey granite is permitted, 
and that all other types of stone are not permitted. 
Memoriahinchurchyards 

16)Let me turn briefly to another matter, namely the basis on which 
memorials may be placed in a churchyard. The churchyard is and 
remains vested in the incumbent of the parish. Although parishioners 
have a right of burial in the churchyard of the parish ( assuming it has 
not been closed and that there is still room), a right accorded also to 
those who have their names on the church electoral roll, there is no 
corresponding right to erect a memorial to the deceased person, 
however common that practice now is. Permission is always 
required. Such permission would primarily be given by the 
Chancellor, who has general responsibility for churches and 
churchyards. If that always had to be sought from the Chancellor, then 
the process would be long. far too heavy and cumbersome. It would 
require consultation with the Diocesan Advisory Committee and the 
exhibition of Public Notices setting out details of the proposal, as in 
any other request for a faculty, and of course it would also entail the 
payment of a faculty fee, thus adding significantly to the costs of the 
funeral and its aftermath. It would be an unworkable system in 
practice. It would certainly be unnecessary, because the vast majority 
of applications are uncontroversial and do not give rise to problems, 
or to any opposition. So the practice of the Chancellor delegating 
authority to the parish priest to give permission in appropriate cases, 
has been adopted throughout the various dioceses of the Church of 
England over many years. It is not a delegation of total authority; it is 
given within limits. 

17)This is done by means of Churchyard Regulations. They are approved 
by the Chancellor after consultation, and generally relate, subject to 
any exception or amendment, to all the churchyards of the churches in 
the diocese. They are intended to assist clergy, funeral directors and 
monumental masons, together with the families of deceased 
individuals, by setting out limits for memorials in relation to size, 
materials, design and other details, within which the parish priest 
may give permission for the proposed memorial. If however the 
proposal falls outside those parameters, then the priest has no 
authority to allow it, and permission has to be sought from the 
Chancellor, as in this case. The simple process involves submission of 
the proposal, including details of the design, by the family to the parish 
priest, and, if approval is given, there are no fees to pay (for the 












